NCDC216 – Water Management and Quality for Ornamental Crop Production and Health
 Minutes of 2009 Annual Meeting , 

July 26, 2009. 7:00PM – 8:25PM

Venue:  2009 American Society for Horticultural Science Conference,

    St. Louis, MO.

Attendees:
Chair: Tom Fernandez (Michigan State)
Group Administrator: Doug Buhler (Michigan State)
Secretary: John Lea-Cox (University of Maryland)
Steering Committee members: Gladis Zinati (Rutgers University), Raul Cabrera (Texas A&M University), Marc van Iersel (University of Georgia), Don Merhaut (University of California, Riverside), Joe Albano (USDA-ARS; Ft. Pierce, FL), Tom Yeager (University of Florida)
Other Attendees:  Sarah A. White (Clemson University), Win Dunwell (University of Kentucky), Richard Beeson (University of Florida), Amy Noelle Wright (Auburn University), Jim Owen (Oregon State University), Amy Fulcher (University of Kentucky), Teresa Olczyk (University of Florida), Bert Cregg (Michigan State University), Genhua Niu (Texas A&M University), Terri Starman (Texas A&M University), John Ruter (University of Georgia), Yan Chen (Louisiana State University), Cheryl Boyer (Kansas State University), James Altland (USDA-ARS; Wooster, OH), Aaron Warsaw (Michigan State graduate student), Nick Pershey (Michigan State graduate student)
Apologies:  Chuan Hong (Virginia Tech)
1. Welcome and Introductions:
· Tom Fernandez welcomed everyone to the first official meeting of the NCDC216 Multistate group

· Attendees briefly introduced themselves and their interests for attending the meeting 

2. Group Status:

· Tom Fernandez gave a brief history of the genesis and development of the NCDC216 for the new members of the group

· Tom Fernandez recognized the Steering Committee members and their work to establish the group and on the development of the official proposal to establish the committee as a full multistate group.

· He noted that the currently approved North Central Development Committee, under which we are currently operating has 2 years to submit the proposal for the full committee, but we anticipate that this proposal will be submitted sometime in September, 2009, ahead of schedule.   Once this proposal has been accepted, the committee is approved for a five-year term.

· Tom Fernandez briefly outlined the Federal / Hatch project, membership, voting members (one pre institution) and  how multitstate committees typically functioned as national groups, to facilitate research and coordination around specific topics.

3. Proposal Development

· Tom Fernandez gave a brief outline of the proposal structure and defined the issues that would be covered by the proposal.  Copies of the draft proposal had been circulated to all committee members prior to the meeting, for comment.  A few of the steering committee members discussed each of the five major areas and the specific objectives, as outlined in the proposal.  Draft proposal is attached to these minutes (Attachment #1)

a) Crop Health Management (John Lea-Cox outlined the major objectives, for Chuan Hong in his absence)

b) Source Water Quality (Don Merhaut)

c) Irrigation Management (Marc van Iersel)

d) Surface Water Management (Tom Yeager)

e) Substrate Management (Gladis Zinati)

· Tom Fernandez asked if there were any questions regarding the proposal or the subject area objectives.  None were noted.

4. Administrator’s Comments
· Dr. Buhler commended Tom Fernandez, John Lea-Cox and the steering committee members for establishing the group and for having made excellent progress in just one year since the group had been formally launched.

· Dr. Buhler noted that every State (Research Station) operated differently, as far as membership of multistate groups, and funding faculty to attend annual meetings.  He noted that each faculty member should inquire from their Research Station Director (Associate Dean) as to how their institution operates.  Some provide funding and some do not.

· Dr. Buhler also noted that there are no restrictions on participating – stations can have multiple members, but only one person is the official (voting) representative. Official appointments have to be approved by Experiment Station Directors.  The official representative is responsible for submitting the station report from that institution every year.

· Dr. Buhler said that he would be happy to help facilitate membership matters, together with help from Ms. Chris Hamilton

· A question was asked whether it was worth being a member of the group, without being an official representative.  Dr. Buhler replied that in his opinion, multistate groups provided people with an outstanding opportunity for networking on a specific topic.

· Dr. Buhler talked about accountability in the proposal.  For the Annual report, it was really important to show how the group had targeted and received funding from grant opportunities.  The mid-term review of the project would focus on how the group was meeting the proposal objectives and demonstrating impacts.  It was especially important to show good participation at meetings and how the group was developing programmatic objectives.   
5. New Business:

· Tom Fernandez stated that there was a proposal to hold the next meeting of the NCDC216 group at the USDA National Water Conference in Hilton Head, SC from the 21-25 February, 2010.  The proposal was to meet one day prior to the NWC (on Saturday 20th February) to take advantage of the group rate for the hotel and possibly arrange a room to meet at the hotel on this date.
· Tom Fernandez asked John Lea-Cox to talk about the proposed Colloquium at the National Water conference.  John advised the group that Doug Parker had notified him that the Colloquium had in fact been accepted, and that he would  notify the group when he had official confirmation of this.  The Colloquium abstract and proposed speakers / topics are attached to these minutes (Attachment #2)

· James Altland asked what members could do at this meeting – John advised that it was one of the best subject specific meetings that he attends, since it was very interdisciplinary in nature, and national in scope.  Both National program leaders (Mary-Ann Rozum –NRI and Mike O’Neill – National Integrated Water Quality Program) always attended, and usually gave very good advice on upcoming RFP’s and were available for one-on-one consultations. 

· The National Water Conference program can be found from the National Water Program website at http://www.usawaterquality.org/   Abstracts for this meeting are due September 15, 2009.
· A motion was made whether to hold the next meeting of the NCDC216 group at the National Water Conference.  The motion passed.

· Tom Fernandez mentioned that John Lea-Cox would add the new members to the email list and the website.  John  mentioned that he would investigate setting up a ning site for the group, as this would facilitate interaction between the members in various working groups.
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting.  
The meeting adjourned at 8:25PM

Minutes respectfully submitted by John Lea-Cox, Secretary
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